 FRIENDS OF CRESCENT GARDEN 
MINUTES OF THE 31st ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 
Held in St Mary’s Parish Centre, Alverstoke on Saturday 22nd February 2025 
1 Welcome from the Chairman 
The Chairman welcomed all and thanked them for taking the time to join us today on our 31st AGM.  
She also welcomed The Worshipful Mayor of Gosport, Councillor Richard Earle and his consort Debbie and
Councillor Alan Scard.   Her full speech can be seen as an attachment to these minutes
2. Apologies 
Gilly and Peter Jaynes, Tony Billings, Louise Cooper, Maggie Cole, Bill Rundle, Maureen Bell, Trevor and Marie Claude Barker and Anne and Ian Gallett.
3. Acceptance of Minutes of last AGM held on 26th February 2024.  
These were passed by Ginny Whelan and seconded by Cynthia Barrett
4. Chairman’s Report – Elaine Martin
Another year in the garden has passed by so quickly! 

We’ve had our best and most successful year ever for garden awards, and we were awarded our 19th Green Flag!

In the Gosport in Bloom competition, we were delighted to win, the best wildlife garden and the best bee and butterfly garden - The best public attraction and the Mayors community and Neighbourhood Group award.  

We won a gold award for small parks in the South and South East awards and with the rest of Gosport were put through to the Britain in Bloom competition. A short film of Crescent Garden was shown on BBCs The One Show (Blink and you would miss it!) Sadly, the winners were the city of Bath, but at least we were on the television! It would be a really tough job for any town or garden to beat beautiful Bath.

Congratulations to all the members of the Green Team for their continued hard work and enthusiasm. They work every Wednesday, rain or shine, keeping the garden looking wonderful, and they are all here today doing the Raffle, making teas putting out the chairs.

The weather last year was very changeable. Luckily our two important dates in May and June for the Plant Sale and Garden Party were wonderful, which helped them both to be very successful. 

The Plant sale gets bigger and better every year thanks to the efforts of the green team and Irene, Sharon. Sarah, Chrisine and Rita, carefully nurturing plants and cuttings in their gardens or our small allotment. Cynthia does all the arranging with NGS – there is a lot more to that than meets the eye what with entries in the Yellow book etc… It’s a great day out for everyone, Plants at a reasonable price and delicious teas with homemade cakes. Thank you from us all for all who help us by donating cakes last year – we will be asking for help again this year. 

The Garden Party was held on a lovely warm June evening. Sadly, I was home suffering with Covid which I wouldn’t wish on my worst enemy. So, I had to stay away, but the Committee and Green team were wonderful and all went really well. I had lots of folks emailing me to say what a great time they had. What with the Pimms, canapés and live music it made for a most enjoyable evening.

Thank you to from me to everyone who worked really hard – what a team!

This year we are thinking of having a Jane Austin themed Garden Party, as it’s the250th anniversary of her birth. Her brother Charles lived happily at no 2 the Crescent for a while and was very friendly with our very own Robert Cruikshank. Jane had already passed away by then, but we know that Cassandra visited Charles at no 2. We haven’t made all the arrangements yet, but we want to make it fun, dressing up if anybody wants to. We will let you know more in the next Newsletter.

The Green teams outing last year was to Gilberts Whites home in Selbourne ‘The Wakes’ in July.

Thank you to Maureen Bell for arranging a wonderful day out for everyone.

On the Heritage Open Days in September, we opened for two Saturdays, giving two tours on both days on the history and the botany of the garden emphasizing our Regency Planting. As you know every plant is researched and in date – before 1850.

Thanks, as usual to Rita, Annie and Irene and a big mention to the girls who dressed up in regency costumes and drifted in and out of the paths in a ghostly fashion. Adding to the atmosphere – photos to follow.

We manned a stall at the Michaelmas Fayre, a long day but good fun!

In December, we sponsored a tree at the Christmas tree Festival which looked lovely – thank you to Martina, Ginny Day Sharon – all handmade decorations, in keeping with the garden. I think that it was our best ever!

We have a very close working relationship with Gosport Borough Council and their continued support and guidance through Caroline Smith is very much appreciated.

Finally, I would like to thank to you all for coming today, and for your continued support of Friends of Crescent Garden.

The garden brings so much pleasure to so many people. 

Thank you so much
5. Treasurer’s Report – Tony Morrall
The Treasurer presented the financial statement for 2024 for the year ending on 31 December 2024
This past year has been a very successful as far as our finances are concerned, our operating income

exceeding expenditure by £1,469. The membership of the Friends has dropped slightly from the

previous year and provided an income of £1,290. 

The Friends main fund-raising activities, namely, the Plant Sale, the Garden Party, and the Michaelmas Fayre, raised £5,157.  The Plant Sale made an exceptional profit this year of £3,471.  However, Gosport Borough Council did not give us a Gardener Grant this year.  Other sources of income included donations and interest from our deposit accounts.  The total income for this year was £9,472.

The largest expense for this year were for garden expenditure (£4,376), which included the professional gardener, plants, equipment, electricity and garden maintenance.  Our administration costs came to £2,704 and the total expenditure for this year was £8,003.

The income for 2024 exceeded expenditure by £1,469.  However, membership subscriptions have not covered the administrative costs, as required by the Constitution.  An increase in fees for 2026 will therefore need to be considered by the Committee at some stage.  Overall, our finances remain in a good state with significant reserves in the Bank, which will help ensure the Gardens’ sustainability.

In summary, 2024 was a very successful year financially, thanks to the support of the Friends.  The Treasurer looks forward to another successful year for 2025, with an increase in membership and even more public support for our events.

The Treasurer thanks Ian Gallett for auditing the accounts and thanked the Chairman, Membership Secretary, Committee and the Green Team for all their continuing support during the last year.  Members were also thanked for their continuing support in helping us to maintain our award-winning garden.

6. Head Gardeners’ Report – Irene and Ginny 

The Head Gardeners’ Report was a Visual Presentation with slides on the day.

Head Gardeners’ Report for AGM 2025

Pic (1) of Crescent Garden

Good afternoon.  Can everyone hear alright?
We have continued to be favoured by the weather gods for our annual plant sale.  This has become a major fund raiser for us and is clearly a hugely popular event.
To ensure a reliable supply of plants, a lot of work goes on behind the scenes and Irene will talk to you later about that.
We were also lucky with the Garden Party, this year taking the precaution of anchoring the tents extremely securely.
Pic of Garden Party June 2024
The Green Team Outing this year took us to Gilbert White’s house at Selbourne where we were privileged to be given a guided tour by the Head Gardener.  Again, the weather was beautiful.
Pic (8) & (9) Gilbert White’s house Selbourne

We participated in the Heritage Open Days, and two tours were given on consecutive Saturdays.
Pic of Elaine, Gina and Katie in Regency costume
Additionally, Elaine and Irene gave talks to Alverstoke Floral Arts Society and the Thursday Group, which were well received.
For the Michaelmas Fayre this year we were not best positioned, being on the shady side of the road. However, it’s the luck of the draw and hopefully, we were able to make a few more people aware of our beautiful gem.
Pc of  Stall at Michaelmas fayre
I might be biased, but I do think our tree at this last Christmas Tree Festival was the best by far.  Many thanks to the creativity and skill of Martina Geeson, Sharon Miles, Ginny Day and Sarah Cooke.
Pic of  Crescent Garden Christmas tree
In the Garden we have been gladdened by the survival of the Leonotis leonorus, Lion’s Tail, althoush would like to see them produce more blooms.  But patience is always a virtue in a garden.  
Leonotis Leonorus Pic 
The Taxus baccata, yew, that we planted to replace the dead and struggling box, has settled in well.  We plan to continue to replace the box bit by bit so that we will eventually have a more robust hedge, less susceptible to disease and easier and more economical to maintain.
Newly planted Yew Hedge Pic  
While we lost the Buddleja globosa in February 2024, we have been fortunate that Sarah Palmer took cuttings and one of these is now in bed behind the western Repton Basket, and the other is in the original site.
Pic of  Picture of Buddleja globosa blown down Feb 2024
Also, the wall germander (Teucrium chamaedrys) in that Repton Basket is now prospering and perfectly complements the snowdrops currently flowering.
Pic of Western Basket showing T. chamaedrys and Snowdrops
There are always challenges.
Along with the regular irritants of dog poo, ashes and disrespect of the flower beds, there is vandalism.  The compost and storage area provided a field day for some youngsters during the summer holidays, and the low-slung bows of the beautiful white wisteria proved to be too tempting but not strong enough to withstand its use as a swing.
 Pic of Slinging chairs in trees
Also, a large branch of the lovely Ginkgo biloba was snapped by thoughtless youths. 
Pic of Two pictures of Ginkgo biloba
The economic climate is meaning that Council maintenance is becoming more of a struggle.  The lawn is being mown less and less frequently, so the Garden looks less tidy.  Similarly, the brash bags are often only emptied every three or four weeks, rather than weekly.  Just before the Heritage Open Days we had an accumulation of 25 bags.
Pic of Hippo bags strewn along Terrace Walk
We are also having to put in and pay for our own Planning Permission for a new electrical kiosk, required for health and safety reasons, even though it is GBC property.  We find the Friends are having to be increasingly self-sufficient. Everyone’s support is needed more than ever.
One issue of serious concern is the state of the old Tulip Tree.  It has several dead branches, which were to have been removed during the winter of 2023/24.  The honey fungus has taken greater hold, so there is a real worry about its safety both for the Green Team and the general public.
Pic of  Honey fungus on Old Tulip tree October 2024 
We also lost two mature specimen trees in 2024. The Laburnam died early in the year and the Amelanchier was blown down in storm Darragh (8th December 2024).
Pic of  Amelanchier blown down across Terrace Walk 
Awards
Despite these issues, we were awarded the Green Flag for the 19th time.

Pic of  Elaine and Pat ready to hoist the Green Flag 
We received a Gold Award for the South and South East region and Gold Award for Gosport in Bloom.  We were especially pleased with the Best Wildlife and Bee and Insect Award for Gosport in Bloom.  We also contributed towards the silver award achieved by Gosport in the Small City category of the national Britain in Bloom.
 Pic of Green Eyed Flower Bee     These are all displayed over there.
Pic of awards 
Apart from a new kiosk required to separate the housing of the water and electricity controls, we also need a larger shed to house our tools more comfortably and accessibly, and to enable our tents to be stored in the garden, thereby relieving certain committee members of the burden of storing them in their homes. It will also mean upgrading the compost bins. All this is a slow process as there are a number of bureaucratic hoops to jump through.
There is the ongoing project of slowly replacing the box hedging with yew and we needed to replace the laburnum and amelanchier with something more honey fungus tolerant. We have just been the beneficiary of a two-year-old Mimosa (Acacia dealbata) which fortuitously is honey fungus resilient and has proved to be a perfect replacement for the laburnum and amelanchier.

Pic of Donated (Acacia dealbata) recently planted
We have been busy planting more snowdrops, Leucojum, Lily of the Valley and winter aconites to consolidate our winter displays.  
I now hand over to Irene who will quickly run through our year-round work towards the growing of plants for Crescent Garden and the Plant Sale.
 Pic of Crescent Garden Plant Sale
Last year we had our most successful Crescent Garden Plant Sale thanks to the help from the Green Team, the FoCG committee and FoCG members. 

However, it was an exceptional year as we had a lot of extra plants and gardenalia donated by one of our Green Team members brother, who donated many plants, pots, books, tools, etc. 

Each year the plant sale seems to grow, and we found we needed to supplement plants brought on by members in their own gardens.
Pic of Van full of donated plants
Prior to 2020, the Green Team had no way of nurturing cuttings, self-seeded plants, divided plants or seedlings in Crescent Garden. We relied on the green team and members nurturing plants in their own gardens. Rita Rundle’s and Sarah Palmer’s back gardens were in constant use nurturing plants for the plant sale and as replacements for Crescent Garden. They still are major contributors.
 Pic of Rita’s back garden 
However, in 2020 we had the opportunity to take over half a plot at the Rectory Allotments. Tom, Pat, Sharon, Stef and I quickly put up a polytunnel and Tom made three raised beds. 
 Pic of Tom, Sharon and Stef doing final touches to the Polytunnel in 2020 
Then at the beginning of 2024 we had the opportunity to take on another half plot to bring on plants for Crescent Garden and for the plant sale. 
Sharon Miles, Stef Fisher, Tom Kaye, Pat Loe and myself set about clearing the plot. 

Pic of the plot clearance well underway 
During the year Sharon and Stef have done a wonderful job nurturing cuttings and self-seeded plants from Crescent Garden and also sowing seeds and bringing them on in the polytunnel. Every week Sharon spends many hours nurturing the plants at the allotment.
The work for the plant sale starts as soon as the current plant sale ends.
Then as we weed and care for the beds in Crescent Garden, we split plants, dig up self-seeded plants, take cuttings and save seeds, transporting them to the allotment where Sharon cares for them through the Autumn, Winter and Spring. She also nurtures any plants donated from our own gardens.
Pic of the plants in the new plot 
In early Spring Sharon and Stef sow seeds in the poly tunnel which are brought on over the next few months. In addition, many FoCG members continue to nurture plants and seedling in their own gardens to donate to the plant sale. Thank you we really appreciate these donations. 
In the weeks before the plant sale we rely on the Green Team members to pot up and name the plants. Then in the weeks immediately preceding the sale the Green Team help transport them from the allotment and Rita’s back garden to Crescent Garden ready for display on the day.
I must mention at this point that the success of the Plant Sale goes hand in hand with the success of the Tea and Cake stall with a record number of tea and cakes sold last year. 

The lovely weather encouraged visitors to sit and take refreshments whilst enjoying the Garden. Last year over 300 pieces of cake were served equating to 38 homemade cakes donated by the Green Team, Committee and Friends. 

Thank you for your generous donations we welcome all donations of homemade cakes.

Pic of homemade cakes
We are very aware that the weather gods also plat a massive role in determining whether we have a successful year. So, we are starting to pray for good weather on 17th May for this year’s Plant Sale and on 21st June for the Garden Party.

Thank you for listening and your continued support.

Final closing photo of Crescent Garden 
7 Election of Officers 
The results of the election were as follows: 

Re-elected: Chairman, Elaine Martin, proposed Caroline Wright, seconded John Rimmington 

                    Secretary, Gina Rowe,        proposed Cynthia Barrett, seconded Nell Rimmington
                   Treasurer, Tony Morrall,    proposed by Irene Buggle seconded Pam Mawby
Re-elected 

Guy Sitwell – Membership Secretary. Proposed by Tricia Keyes seconded by Sarah Palmer 

Ginny Whelan – Committee Member*

Rita Rundle - Committee Member* 

Trevor Barker – Committee Member* 

* denotes proposed by Tricia Keyes  

Irene Buggle – Committee Member*


 seconded by Sarah Palmer
Maureen Bell – Committee Member* 

Ginny Day – Committee Member*

Tony Billings – Committee Member*    
Martina Geeson _ Committee Member*
8. Rita Rundle - addressed the attendees requesting homemade canapes etc for the Garden Party in June
9. Martina Geeson - made a plea for home made cakes to be supplied for the Plant Sale in May.

Both Rita and Martina sent round a list for signatures of people willing to help

10. Invitation to the Worshipful Mayor  Cllr Richard Earle to Speak 
The Mayor, spoke of the Garden as very special and a great community project bringing people together.  He thanked Elaine for the fabulous job that everyone did and said how pleased he was that it was used by the whole community and offered to help in any way he could.  He was born and brought up in Gosport and as a child he always thought of the gardens as a magical place and still thinks of it as magical.  He said it is the jewel in Gosport’s crown 
11. AOB 
Reminder that the Plant Sale will be Saturday 17 May 2025 10am – 4pm and the Annual Garden Party will be Saturday 21 June 6pm – 8pm. A reminder that cakes are wanted for the plant sale and canapes for the Garden Party please.
We ended with a successful  Raffle – 

The Chairman then thanked all who attended and brought the AGM to a close.
